KINGSTON PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

Held on 16th February 2017 at 1930hrs in The Reading Room, Kingston

 DRAFT  M I N U T E S

	PRESENT
	Cllr Eve White
	Cllr Merv Freeman

	
	Cllr Alison Lewis
	Cllr Flo Watts

	
	Cllr Sally Richardson
	

	APOLOGIES
	Cllr Carl Firminger
	Cllr Hayley Swain

	IN ATTENDANCE
	SHDC Cllr John Tucker
	DCC Cllr Richard Hosking

	
	Parish Clerk Sue Green 
	


	1078.17
	Interests to be Declared In accordance with the Code of Conduct, members were Invited to declare any personal or disclosable pecuniary interests, including the nature and extent of such interests they may in items to be considered at this meeting.  Members are also reminded that any change to their Declaration of Interests must be Notified to the Parish Clerk within 28 days of the change.

Cllr Watts & Swain submitted Dispensation Forms have been forwarded to SHDC.
Cllr White declared change of circumstances to Pecuniary interest in Vicarage Park field; this has now become null and void. Updated Dispensation Form has been forwarded to SHDC.
Cllr Richardson completed Dispensation Form  re being member of KNPTG and Kingston Planning Forum Group has been forwarded to SHDC 

Declarations of Interests:  Cllr White (Footpaths, Allotments), Cllr Richardson (Allotments,)
	

	1079.17
	Open Forum:  Cllr White welcomed Matt Radford and parishioners.
Matt Radford introduced himself as the Station Manager to the West Devon Fire Group Support Team.  Matt reported that concern had been expressed to the shortage of members in the Kingston Fire Crew, ably led by Paul White. West Devon has noted the percentage of the crew has slowly declined over the past 3 years.  Kingston has a very dedicated crew with an engine very fit for purpose.  Essentially, under the present status 12 crew are needed for 24hr cover.  Trials are now being actioned by West Devon Fire for looking into Kingston maintaining the same engine but with being classed as a Rapid Intervention Vehicle, this would open the way forward for the Kingston engine to be manned by as little as 2.  If classed as a Rapid Intervention Vehicle larger engines from neighbouring towns with automatically attend an emergency.  This trial would be implemented for 6 months to then be reviewed.  Paul White confirmed a way forward would be for a response being sent from KPC, to confirm that the Kingston Engine would be advantageous to the community as being classed as a Rapid Invention Vehicle. 

MR further reported that a new fire prevention system ‘Fine Mist’ is available at a cost, this system would be fitted into the already established equipment and training would be given.  Cllr Richardson asked if there is funding available for this system; MR confirmed that there is funding but only available until the end of March. KPC followed with further discussion.  Cllr Richardson proposed for West Devon to look into this funding for Kingstont, 2nd by Cllr Freeman, agreed by all.  MR confirmed to look into this matter and report back. 
Cllr White thanked MR for his very informative report and to parishioners and members of the public for attending the Open Forum.  Cllr White declared the Open Forum closed stating all Parishioners are welcome and encouraged to attend as observers but are not permitted to take part during the business section of the meeting.
	

	1080.17
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting: Minutes of meeting of Thursday 19th January 2017 approved and signed as a true record.
	

	1081.17
	Devon County Councillor's Report:- Cllr Richard Hosking reported

1 DCC Budget a 4.99% increase in Council Tax was proposed this is  owing to a £22m reduction in central government support funding, The budget shortfall would fall on the Highways budget, this would be reduced slightly by the Government’s special allocation for highways.  DCC are still planning to draw on money reserves. 

2 School funding   allocation reassessment had resulted in a greater allocation per pupil in smaller schools. DCC will again put forward that the overall funding levels are still too low in comparison to the rest of the country. 

3 Potholes A further allocation of funds is available to repair potholes.  Reports of potholes are requested.   Clerk reported potholes are regularly reported to Nick Colton at Devon Highways and on Fix My Street web site by KPC and public with some results.  Cllr Freeman reported that Wonwell Lane is particularly bad with added erosion of a Spring in the lane.  Clerk confirmed to forward photographic evidence to Cllr Hosking.
4 Community Car Cllr Watts confirmed that she has been contacted and training for this role will be instigated by the end of March.  Cllr Hosking noted.
	

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..
	

	1082.17
	SHDC Report: Cllr John Tucker reported

1 Local Plan Plymouth and West Devon will be publishing the Development Plan to be placed on the DCC web site next week.  KPC will need to read this to see the policy for locality. If all Councils agreed to the Plymouth and W D Local Plan then the decision will be publicised on the 6th March. Cllr Tucker confirmed that Kingston is not  identified as an area for building.  

Cllr White passed permission for Judy Alloway chair to KNPTG to speak.  JA reported that as there are no shops, public transport and other essentials then Kingston is not sustainable.  Cllr Watts confirmed the challenge KNPTG sent to SHDC concerning Stability in Kingston has not been responded to yet. Cllr Tucker noted.

JA reported attending the CPR meeting and it was stated that SHDC have their 5 year Plan now in place, does this mean that the “build” is in place.  Cllr Tucker responded that this answer is in the White Paper and cannot be answered yet. 

2 DCC Budget has been agreed with council tax rising by £5. SHDC only receive 9% no matter what Band.

Cllr White thanks Cllr Tucker for his report
	

	1083.17
	Correspondence: (General List Circulated):

1 KPC Acknowledgement Letters, R Beard, SB4K, KNPTG, A. Coleman-Smith – All noted

2 SHDC Election Notice Thursday 23rd February – To be held in Kingston Church.  All Noted

3 Coworth Homes – Planning proposal Saturday Field – All councillors confirmed having read this correspondence.  Further discussion followed.  Cllr Freeman proposed a reply to be sent to Coworth Homes stating that KPC do not discus speculative proposals or plans, 2nd by Cllr Richardson, agreed by all.

4 Devon Link Up – Bee Hive – Response to be returned of no funds available.  All Noted
	

	1084.17
	Neighbourhood Development Plan:- 

1.KPC Report – Nothing to report
2.KNPTG Report: Judy Alloway reported 
New Member Alan Coleman-Smith has now jointed the KNPT Group.
NP Web Site is now up and running.  A letter of thanks has been forwarded to Alan – Coleman Smith.
Possible Sites for new build land owners have been met for selecting small suitable areas for future Neighbourhood Planning.
Richard Sanderson Notes of meeting with Sanderson’s 26th Jan. Verbal report, as yet not come back to us.
Shared Ownership still exploring the various approaches to shared ownership as a way onto the Housing ladder

CPR meeting was well attended and informative.  SHDC have now secured their 5 year plan. To meet the government’s needs.
Questionnaire the next village questionnaire is being prepared and will be distributed house by house with a collection system or drop off address.

3.VPLtd Cllr White reported
a. KPC responded to VPLtd request for Village Housing Survey results. VPLtd requested for more information.  Reply to be forwarded.  All noted
.4. Richard Sanders 
See KNPTG report above.
5. Coworth Homes Cllr White reported correspondence received in connection to planning proposal to Recreation Ground entrance and the Saturday Field.  See item 1083.17. 
	

	1085.17
Cont’d

1085.17.1

1085.17.2

1085.17.3
	Finance: Opening Balance 

Current Account    Reconciled                     £5965.12                  Set Aside Current A/C at 16th February 2017
Unreconciled Thomas & Art Group             -   £  345.80                        Allotment                                                      £351.00
Business Account                                         £3523.89                       Marquee                                                        £270.00
Payments to be authorised                                                                 Neighbour Hood Watch                                £104.00
Clerks Wages February                                   £212.64                         SHDC 16/17 Sust Grant Balance Art Grp     £ 30.00                   
Clerk Heating & Broadband February             £  15.00

Clerk Stationery Stamps                                 £    6.60          

Ace of Spades 2016-17 Spr’field Grd M’tnce  £150.00
Total                                                               £384.24

Also to be Noted Payment Authorised

O Roberts Plot1 Overpayment                       £  30.00

Bill Mears Repair Net Ball Hoop                    £  25.00

Payments Received 

Allotment 2017/18 Rent x 5.5 Cash/Chq       £135.00

Allotment 2017/218 Rent Electronic Bank

Parish Newsletter Advertisers                        £148.00

Also to be Noted Payments Received

Allotment 2017/18 Rent Electronic x 5            £150.00

Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date……………….
Annual Review of Charges for Services Increase/No Increase - Clerk reported no increase in finance services.  Maintenance services increase for Recreation Ground See minute item ???????.  All noted
Statement of Internal Control – Cllr White confirmed bank statements, accounts and reconciliations will be inspected and report back.  All noted
Financial Regulations –All KPC councillors confirmed receipt of this report forwarded by Clerk.  Cllr Freeman confirmed all in order.  All noted
	

	1086.17
	Precept: - Reported confirmation received from SHDC receipt of KPC submitted 2017/18 Precept Form. All Noted
	

	1087.17
	Audit: - Reported 3 quotes received.  Further discussion followed. The draft contract received from Alison Marshall was studied.  Cllr Freeman proposed Alison Marshall to be the new appointed internal audit controller.  Formal Contract to be requested signed and returned before the March KPC meeting.   2nd by Cllr Lewis.  Agreed by all.
	

	1088.17
	TAP: - Reported Reading Room Management Committee will be submitting application for 2017/18 SHDC TAP funding towards the Reading Room new Ceiling project.  All noted
	

	1089.17
	Clerks Report: - Parish filing cabinet now in bad repair.  Cllr White suggested an advert to be put in the Kingston Newsletter.  Cllr Watts to action.
Deeds – Confirmed Reading Room Deeds are available through the Parish Clerk for Cllrs to view.  All noted.
	

	1090.17
	Defibrillator:  Cllr Firminger confirmed no new names had been offered to put on the 250 magnets which are ready for placing the list of volunteer supporters on.  Cllr Watts will again, put in Newsletter a request for further supporters.  All Noted.  
	

	1091.17
	Village Telephone Box:-  Cllr Watts reported no suggestions had come forward for ideas for the use of the box in the Newsletter.  Cllr Freeman suggested placing back in the Newsletter.  All agreed
	

	1092.17
	Emergency Plan:- Cllr Freeman asked confirmation from all councillors that they are familiar with the Emergency Plan procedure as per the newly adopted Plan at the February 2016 KPC meeting, minute item 877.16.  All confirmed noted.

Air Ambulance – Cllr Freeman reported to a meeting organised for Tuesday March 7th with DAAT Toby Russell in connection to registering the Kingston Recreation Ground as the official Air Ambulance night landing site.  All noted.
	

	1093.17
	Transparency Code:-  Cllr Freeman confirmed to the best of his knowledge all necessary items have been placed on the Parish Web Site to comply with the Transparency Code.  Clerk reported that DALC are visiting sites to give support to Councils to ensure compliancy is met.  Cllr Freeman requested that DALC be contacted to look over the KPC web site for reassurance that all is in order.  All noted 
	

	1094.17
	PSMA:-  Cllr Freeman reported no action taken yet in the investigation for software licence. Clerk to pass on Parish Map on disc; although this would be a little dated it could be helpful on the parish web site.
	

	1095.17
	Noticeboard: - Cllr Freeman reported speaking to JC who has agreed the flat board placed on her fence is serving its purpose as a noticeboard and to postpone the purchase of a new noticeboard for the time being.  All noted 
	

	1096.17
	Flete Estate:- Cllr Freeman reported a successful and positive meeting with John Mildmay-White on Wonwell beach.  JM-W confirmed, for going forward, the Flete Estate will be available through the office for all reports and will ensure to be pro-active.  JM-W passed on apologies for the length of time of the removal of the dead sheep and seal; this was owing to a mis-communication. Cllr Freeman thanked JM-W for such a positive meeting.  All noted 
	

	1097.17
Cont’d

1097.17
	Reports:  Planning Report Cllr Freeman
1 Planning Applications

2820/16/FUL Dolphin Extractor Fan – Discharge of condition – Approved.  All Noted
Recreation Ground Sub Committee: - Cllr Lewis reported
Ground Maintenance Owing to the stepping down of R Thomas the grounds maintenance company for 2015/16 new tenders have now been received.  Quotes from all 4 tenders had been forwarded to Councillors for inspection.  Following a full discussion Cllr Richardson proposed that Darren Neil of Ace of Spades quote for £2500.00 for the season of 2017 should be accepted,  2nd by Cllr Freeman. These new costing shows an increase of £1,043.00 placed on the KPC budget which would not have been reflected in the 2017/18 Precept.  Thanks were passed to all tenders for their time for raising quotes.
Rec Grd Sub Committee Meeting has asked for transparency reasons for a breakdown of monies that would be raised at any forthcoming KEG August Fun Day run on behalf of KPC.  Clerk to report back.  All noted. 
Skate Park has now been repaired and should meet the SHDC Allianze inspection report. Tina Mears confirmed at the Sub Committee meeting that KYPA is being revived to ensure that funding continues for the Skate Park and hoping for the younger generation of the village to become involved with this project.
Allotments: Reported 
Tenancy Agreements – majority of the 2017/18 rents have now been submitted.  Cllr Richardson highlighted the uncertainty of electric fencing surrounding a chicken coup within the compound of the fenced allotment.  After further discussion KPC agreed there was some uncertainty to the use of electric fencing.  Clerk to contact the insurance company Came and Co for clarification.  Clerk to report back.
Maintenance Sycamore Tree and Hedge – still to be actioned. AW returning in two weeks’ time.
Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date……………….
Reading Room:-  meeting to be held Thursday 2nd February 2017.  Ceiling Project making progress on going forward.  See item 1088.17.  
Wi-Fi  Cllr Richardson put forward that Wi Fi in the RR could be advantageous.  Following a full discussion it was agreed by this would too expensive to instigate.  All noted.

Street Furniture:  Nothing to report.
Footpaths:  Nothing to report
Tree Wardens Report no local issue to report.  Management of Ash Die Back is being investigate again by SHDC for within the region 
Church Report:-  Church to be used for the local by-election on Thursday 23rd February 2017.  All noted
Cllr White passed thanks to Judy for the report.
	

	1098.17
	Date of Next Meeting:  Thursday March 16th 2017 from 7.30 pm. 
	

	
	Closure of Meeting:-    9.50 pm 
	

	
	Signed………………………………   Chairman………………………  Date………………..
	


Kingston Parish Clerk -  Sue Green, 
Old Stack, 1 Chapel Row, Kingston, Kingsbridge, Devon TQ7 4PJ

Telephone 01548 810270      e-mail  kingstonclerk@gmail.com


